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MINUTES

Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners
Fidalgo Pool and Fitness Center
Thursday, June 1, 2017, 5:30 p.m.
The public was invited except for the Executive Session.
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by Commissioner Andrew Olson at 5:30 p.m.
Commissioners Present, Christine Mathes, David Way, Jeremy McNett                               
Commissioner Absent:  Mel Larsen
Staff Present: Marilyn Stadler, John Little, Carla Bigelow, Cheryl Thomas, Jason Hunter 
Public: Incoming Executive Director Mitch Everton
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
· The Regular Board of Commissioners Meeting Minutes for May 4, 2017 were tabled due to a lack in quorum of attendees.  

· The Special Board of Commissioners Meeting Minutes for May 16, 2017 were reviewed.

MOTION:  A motion was made and seconded (MCNETT/WAY) to approve the May 16, 2017 minutes as submitted.  The motion passed unanimously.
APPROVAL OF VOUCHER(S)

None at this time
PUBLIC COMMENTS/CORRESPONDENCE
“Tell Us About It” Summary

We didn’t have any “Tell Us About It” forms, emails or public comments since our last Board of Commissioners’ meeting.   
Thunderbird Aquatic Club (TAC) – Coach Jason Hunter

· TAC numbers are:



Home School: 8



MS/HS: 7



Intro to TAC: 7



Bronze: 28 



Silver: 19



Gold: 17



Juniors: 27



Seniors: 6



Masters: 25



Total 101 without masters Active + or - 3 

· June 26th will be the start of our summer team. Jason is shooting for about 40 additional swimmers.  

· June 22nd-25th TAC is off to Dalles Oregon for their team trip. The meet is at an out door pool; it is 50 meters long and gives all the swimmers a chance to compete against completely new swimmers in a new environment. 

· The Spring Thunderbird took place May 19th-21st. There was 350 athletes in the meet TAC brought 60 swimmers and took 1st place overall. This is the 4th year in a row where the team has taken 1st place. 

· The swim-a-thon has finished, the team brought in $12,500 which was $2,500 short of Jason’s goal but $2,000 more than last year. The money will be spent on a new team record board, and a funds account for families with financial need. 

Aquatics & Fitness Report – Aquatic & Fitness Manager Carla Bigelow

· SilverSneakers®:  In March 2017, 176 out of 661 enrollees participated for 1,230 visits. In April 2017, 154 out of 671 enrollees participated for 1,005 visits.
· Silver&Fit®:  In March 2017, 176 out of 131 enrollees participated for 339 visits.  In April 2017, 54 out of 134 enrollees participated for 154 visits.
· At Your Best®/Optum:    In March 2017, 44 out of 59 enrollees participated for 302 visits. In April 2017, 42 out of 90 enrollees participated for 264 visits.  Fitness Advantage 1 out of 1 enrollees participated for 4 visits.
· FITNESS:

· GroupX Classes:

TRX class numbers have been low recently. Many of the regular participants are traveling. After some discussion with Instructor Ciminski, AFM Bigelow will cancel the class for the summer beginning June 6. We will offer the course again in the fall for a
6- week limited offering with the goal of adding the class back into our regular schedule.
· Tivity Prime:

The Tivity Prime contract is complete and approved. Tivity made the contract retroactive to May 1, 2017, so we will be able to capture any Prime members visits which occurred during the entire month of May.
· Precor Equipment:

Quarterly maintenance occurred on May 19. All equipment was serviced as usual. There are plans to change out the ramp cover on the elliptical next quarter.

· Instructors:

Instructors Gregg and Newton have continued their YogaFit training. Both plan to complete their 200 Hr. RYT certification. Feedback from class participants has been very favorable.

· AQUATICS:

· GroupX Classes:

GroupX classes are going well. Starting times for MW classes and the TTh Mind'n'Motion class will be adjusted earlier for the summer schedule in order to accommodate summer swim lessons. This change of time will begin on Monday, June 26.

· Swim School:

Spring Session II had 111 students enrolled.  Spring Session III began on May 30. Parents are still registering their children as of this writing. Summer registration is open. There will be three (3) two-week sessions.
Sixteen (16) Kindergarten - 2nd grade students from Lopez Island Elementary School will once again participate in three one-hour swim lessons June 7 - 9. This has become an annual event for the students in the early primary grades from Lopez School.

This year we are participating in the World's Largest Swim Lesson (WLSL) event on June 22nd from 1 - 1:30 PM. This is an annual event organized by the World Waterpark Association.  The WLSL event serves as a platform to help the global aquatics industry work together to build awareness about the fundamental importance of teaching children to swim to prevent drowning. Swimming is a life-saving skill for children and a vital tool to prevent drowning, the second leading cause of unintended, injury-related death for U.S. children ages 1-14. Research shows risk of drowning can be reduced by 88 percent if children participate in formal swimming lessons between the ages of 1-4. Yet, a survey conducted by the American Red Cross in 2014 found that more than half of Americans (54 percent) either can't swim or don't have all of the basic swimming skills. 

· End of School Year Events:

Several schools have arranged end of year rentals for their students. This year FPFC has or will host: Lopez Island Elementary School (Friends of Lopez Island Pool sponsored swim), Bayview School 3rd Grade classes, Island View School 2nd Grade classes, Skagit Adventist Academy.

· Anacortes Fire Department Training:

Anacortes Fire Department will be holding an in-water rescue training at FPFC on June 13 - 14 midday. The training exercise will be held during regular Lap/Water Walking time in the slide area and the dive tank. The slide area will be closed to other patrons during the event.

Administration – Executive Director Marilyn Stadler & Business Manager Cheryl Thomas
· The Active Military Program April 2017 was 99 visits by 40 different participants, visits 485 YTD. The usage by military families for April 2017 was 79 visits.  

	Month
	# of Visits
	Month
	# of Visits

	October 2015
	89
	October 2016
	69

	November 2015
	72
	November 2016
	85

	December 2015
	84
	December 2016
	72

	January 2016
	80
	January 2017
	50

	February 2016
	61
	February 2017
	89

	March 2016
	67
	March 2017
	83

	April 2016
	61
	April 2017
	99

	May 2016
	63
	May 2017
	

	June 2016
	55
	June 2017
	

	July 2016
	43
	July 2017
	

	August 2016
	30
	August 2017
	

	September 2016
	51
	September 2017
	

	TOTAL
	756
	TOTAL
	485


· Other statistics:

1. The FPFC total number of visits for April 2017 was 4,706, April Year-to-Date 2017 was 16,995. The FPFC total number of visits for April 2016 was 3,780 and Year-to-Date was 15,981.  These statistics don’t include the visits from Physical Therapy patrons, swim meet participants or rentals.
2. Our annual report for the state auditor was filed on May 24, 2017.
Maintenance – John Little

· Planning and processing maintenance projects.
· Reviewing, verifying and editing Chapter 9 Maintenance document.
· Replaced the modulation motor on the boiler.

· Completed annual fire extinguisher service and inspection

 Investments

· A total of $227,164.27 is invested and will mature on August 1, 2017.
Financials

· At the Commissioners’ monthly regular board meetings, Incoming Executive Director Mitch Everton plans to share the District’s financials in the form of a variance analysis.  The analysis will demonstrate the monthly and year-to-date financial status of the entire facility and its programming in a one page document.   It will allow us to see the quantitative difference between actual and planned budget behavior and thereby show what line items veer from what were expected.   
· In the Month of April 2017, a variance in the Youth Aquatic revenue occurred due to a decrease in Thunderbird Aquatic Club dues.  Year-to-date April 2017 has a variance in Professional Services, which is due to the Auditor’s payments that were budgeted and should have been paid by December 2016.  Due to the lateness of the audit, the invoices were not received and paid until the first quarter of 2017.
 Old Business  
· Long Range Planning Committee Update
· The Commissioners and our incoming Executive Director Mitch Everton discussed next steps with ARC.   The Commissioners want to postpone July’s public meeting until we have a more comprehensive facility plan instead of just the current concept designs.  In addition, they want to give the new Executive Director an opportunity to absorb the project so he will be able to work efficiently with ARC.   

The Commissioners want the current version of the two facility plan options and the PowerPoint presentation that was given by ARC on May 16th so they can study the options more thoroughly.  

Executive Director Marilyn Stadler will contact Stan Lokting, ARC and let him know  that the Commissioners, new Executive Director and Managers want to plan internal weekly meetings to tweak the designs and work on iterative versions with him via email and/or phone calls to produce a more comprehensive design.  They would then like to have a sit down meeting with ARC the week of July 24th to produce the final draft.
· The Commissioners also stated that they must do more in-depth work on this project; therefore, ED Stadler was instructed to contact the Long Range Planning Committee and thank them for their services.  She is to explain that at this time, the Commissioners and our new Executive Director are evaluating what we have accomplished so far.  With a change in leadership, it was decided to hold off on LRP Committee meetings.  However, we will ask them for their input with other members of the public when the project moves forward again.

· Shutdown
· Maintenance Manager (MM) John Little prepared a budget for shutdown - total $10,900.  Commissioner Jeremy McNett stated that MM Little should include in the plan a 10% contingency.  Commissioner Andrew Olson will talk with Mr. Little about other projects that might need to be completed this year.   Shutdown expenses in the past usually range $18,000 - $20,000.
	Planned Shut Down Projects August 2017

	· Filter tank maintenance

	· Boiler service & inspection

	· New boiler fill backflow preventer

	· Backflow tests

	· Service hot water tempering valve

	· Tile repair on pool deck and locker rooms

	· Paint diving board base

	· Pool surface repairs

	· Repair shower columns

	· Repair toilet partitions

	· Service air dryers

	· Repair plumbing fixtures

	· Service heat registers

	· VCT tile repair

	· Service HVAC

	· Drain line cleanout


 New Business
· Employee Policy Manual – Resolution #321
· Incoming Executive Director Mitch Everton reviewed recommended changes to the Employee Personal Manual.

   
MOTION: A motion was made and seconded (MCNETT/WAY) to approve Resolution 


#321 – Employee Policy Manual updates. The motion passed unanimously.
· Bylaws

· Incoming Executive Director Mitch Everton recommended changes to the bylaws.  The Commissioners didn’t have any questions about the bylaws at this time.   This was the first reading of the bylaws, and the item will be discussed again at the next regular meeting of the Board.
· Strategic Planning Process/Managerial Approach
· Incoming Executive Director Mitch Everton explained that among his first steps in his new position, he will re-do the strategic plan for Fidalgo Pool and Fitness Center. He will have special interest group involvement as well as engage the Commissioners and Staff.  He shared two documents to explain the strategic planning approach and its end product - Plan Process—Purpose & Definition and Foundation for Excellence.

· Group meetings will occur in July with the finished product planned sometime in August.

· Executive Session ordered by Commissioner Andrew Olson as permitted by RCW 42.30.110 – Personnel and Publicly Bid Contracts.
· Session to begin at 6:30 pm and end at 7:15 PM.  Public meeting resumed at 7:15 pm.

· Other
· A recap was made of the previously items discussed, such as bylaws and next steps with ARC.
ADJOURN

MOTION: A motion was made and seconded (MATHES/MCNETT) to adjourn the meeting at 7:30 p.m.  The motion passed unanimously.
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Thursday, July 6, 2017, 5:30 p.m. at Fidalgo Pool and Fitness Center conference room. 
1603 22nd Street


Anacortes, WA 98221


360-293-0673 (phone)  


360-299-2953 (fax)
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